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Quarry and Marine Terminal.1  The Claimants specifically assert that DFO refused to 

approve Bilcon’s blasting plan and deliberately withheld information, leaving Bilcon in a 

situation of being unable to blast and losing money.2   

3. As I explained in my first Affidavit, under the terms of Nova Stones’ 3.9 ha 

quarry permit, which was issued by the Nova Scotia Department of Environment and 

Labour, DFO was responsible for reviewing Nova Stone’s blasting plan.  DFO 

determined the blasting, which was to be conducted 35 metres from the Bay of Fundy,3 

would likely cause harm to the endangered inner Bay of Fundy (“iBoF”) salmon. As 

such, the blasting would require a s. 32 authorization under the Fisheries Act.  DFO 

explained its determination to Nova Stone’s representative, Paul Buxton, on May 29, 

2003. DFO further explained that a horizontal setback distance of 500 metres from the 

water would be required to protect iBoF salmon.4   

4. I understand that in the following weeks, and in light of requests made by Mr. 

Buxton for the calculations used in determining the 500 metre setback,5  internal 

consultations were held within DFO with respect to the model upon which the setback 

was based.6  The consultations culminated in a recommendation by Dennis Wright, the 

author of DFO’s Guidelines for the Use of Explosives In or Near Canadian Fisheries 

Waters – 1998, that if appropriate modifications were made to Nova Stone’s blasting 

plan, including a reduction in the size of the individual charges, a setback of 

approximately 100 metres from the Bay of Fundy might be feasible.7   

                                                 
1 As I explained in ¶ 23 of my first Affidavit, while the proponent of the 3.9 ha quarry was Nova Stone 
Exporters Inc. (“Nova Stone”), the proponent of the Whites Point Quarry and Marine Terminal project was 
a partnership between Nova Stone and Bilcon of Nova Scotia, known as Global Quarry Products (“GQP”).   
2 See for example, Claimants’ Reply, ¶¶ 67, 481, 551 and the Reply Expert Report of David Estrin, ¶ 1(a). 
3 Letter from Paul Buxton to Bob Petrie, November 20, 2002, attaching “Whites Point Quarry Blasting 
Plan” dated November 18, 2002, Exhibit R-80. 
4 Letter from Phil Zamora to Paul Buxton, May 29, 2003, Exhibit R-55. 
5 See letters from Paul Buxton to Phil Zamora, June 6, 2003, Exhibit R-515, June 16, 2003, Exhibit R-516, 
and July 21, 2003, Exhibit R-517.  See also, email from Paul Buxton to Derek McDonald, June 16, 2003, 
Exhibit R-518.  On June 11, 2003, Mr. Zamora informed Mr. Buxton that the results of the setback 
calculations were available for examination – see letter from Phil Zamora, June 11, 2003, Exhibit R-524. 
6 Letter from Phil Zamora to Dennis Wright, July 3, 2003, Exhibit R-519. 
7 Email from Dennis Wright to Phil Zamora, July 29, 2003, Exhibit R-520.   






